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The Hudson and Mohawk valleys have lost an icon of  
vernacular building history. In addition to his many  
contributions to the documentation of old houses and barns, 
Peter Sinclair was a founding member of both our formative 
organizations, the Dutch Barn Preservation Society and the 
Society for the Preservation of Hudson Valley Vernacular  
Architecture. Peter also was the originator of this newsletter. 
His obituary follows. We dedicate this issue to his memory. 

Peter Sinclair, 90, of West Hurley, N.Y., died on Jan. 1, 2021. 
Seamon-Wilsey Funeral Home handled cremation  
arrangements. Peter is survived by his son Gerrit (Beth)  
Sinclair, Bloomington, Ill.; son-in-law, Thomas Gran,  
Saugerties, N.Y.; grandchildren, Bennett and Annie Sinclair 
and Elliana, Lukas, and Lena Gran; and dear friend, Roberta 
Jeracka, as well as many other friends, colleagues, and  
fellow local architectural history enthusiasts. Peter’s  
daughter, Kristin Sinclair Gran, preceded him in death.  
Peter was born on Nov. 12, 1930 to Gerrit and Katharine 
(Springer) Sinclair in Milwaukee, Wis. After graduating from 
Riverside High School, he received a BFA in Art Education 
from the University of Wisconsin-Madison. Peter went on  
to teach college-level art in Saskatchewan, Canada, and  
continued his teaching career at University of Wisconsin- 
Milwaukee. In 1968, Peter moved his family to Manhattan, 
N.Y., where he founded and operated The Base Company,  
a small business dedicated to fabricating artifact display  
armatures for collectors and museums. The family later 

Remembering Peter Sinclair

relocated to West Hurley, N.Y., where Peter continued his 
business and became interested in the history of early- 
European colonization of the Hudson Valley. Peter founded 
the Society for the Preservation of Hudson Valley Vernacular 
Architecture in the late1980s. He was passionate about this 
topic and was lucky to be part of a wonderful community 
of like-minded people. Peter’s family would like to thank 
Hudson Valley Hospice for the care they provided Peter and 
for the compassion they extended to everyone who loved 
him. In addition, the family is especially grateful to Peter’s 
caretaker, Leebert Williams, for the years of companionship, 
friendship, and loyalty. 
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My connection with Peter Sinclair started in early 1989 
when we toured some barns in the Altamont area of  
Albany County, New York sponsored by the Dutch Barn 
Preservation Society. In my note-book, Peter’s name and 
phone number occupied part of the first page in my  
association with the barn group. 

This short story concerns two interesting phone calls, among 
others, that I have preserved in my Peter Sinclair collection 
of phone conversations. These were in the early days when 
Peter was first familiarizing himself with the Dutch-American 
culture in the eastern river valleys of New York State. 

On May 30th 1992, I called Peter and a number of topics 
came up. He had received a letter from a man in Holland 
and my guess is that it was related to the use and  

appearances of hay barracks. Peter took a special liking  
to hay barracks and he wrote about them several times in 
his publications. He had also received a call from Ev Rau to 
attend a get-together at the then half standing  
Logtown Road barn in Glen in Montgomery County. I  
believe this was the first time that Peter and I had ever 
met Jack Sobon where Jack, in later years, had taught 
both Peter and me many things about timber framing. 
We in turn helped Jack come to understand some of the 
earliest barn building traditions in Ulster County. 

Likely, the most important item of our conversation that day 
concerned Peter obtaining one or two of the prominent  
braces that he saved from what we then called the 1732  
“Katsbaan Church barn” – now non-extant – less than a 
quarter mile from the church. This barn was one of the very 

P Sinclair at Barn Enthusiasts Celebration in the Year 1994

Two Calls to Peter Sinclair 
by Greg Huber
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important 18 barns and barn remnants in Ulster County that  
all dated prior to the Revolutionary War era. The braces from 
this barn were oak and they had the very distinctive half- 
dovetail lapped tenons. When all of Peter’s things at his old 
homestead are ultimately sorted out and distributed to their 
final resting places, we can only hope that that the brace(s)  
will find an appropriate place of honor in a museum setting. 

Peter had also found another scythe from the Tuthilltown 
area near Gardiner in Ulster County to add to his collection. 
And he continued his work on the Vinicor one-aisle barn 
not far from the home of Alf Evers, the great author of the 
wonderful book The Catskills, in the Bearsville-Shady area 
of Woodstock. Peter and I both got to know Alf quite well 
through the years. Peter was then trying to draw the full 
complex of farm buildings at that homestead. Ken Snyder 
has a great Dutch-Anglo barn west of Saugerties where  
Peter said that he was drawing one of the manger troughs. 
Peter had read my article – “The Mammoth in Monmouth 
County” in the publication Timber Framing. This was a barn 
in New Jersey that truly had massive-sized timbers where the 
barn later tragically burned in late 1998.  

The second call to Peter occurred on November 1st 1992. 
He told me that a print shop man in Ulster County told 
him about the dated 1758 anchor-beam that came from 
the smaller DeWitt-Suydam barn – Fitchen barn number 
39 – located off Route 209 near Hurley. The barn was  
removed in the early 1980s or so. But a section of the 
beam was saved that included the carved date and a  
wonderful cypher – TADW that I later photographed.  
Peter added that he visited another Dutch barn off  
Route 209 that also had a cypher in it, but this story  
ended with no further conversation concerning it or any 
visitation to it. He also said he saw a masonic mark in  
the now-gone Deyo barn a little north of New Paltz.  

Peter showed some marked interest in the converted  
Myers barn (one of the 18 barns mentioned above)  
northwest of Saugerties that had a square anchor-beam – 
a very rare dimension in these barns where they are always 

distinctly rectangular in cross-section. He also related a 
story that Joseph Brandt (of Rev War era fame) had an 
outpost in Pennsylvania near the Delaware River. He told 
me of a non-Dutch barn on Bone Hollow Road that had a 
“four corner notch” marten hole. Finally, I told him that a 
very rare area Dutch barn in Putnam County was located 
at a golf course. 

These are just two short stories that filled parts of two 
days in the life of Peter Sinclair. I cherished these  
conversations that I had with Peter in those early days.  

P Sinclair at Dated 1766 Barn off Route 209 in Accord Area of  
Ulster County, NY

P Sinclair at Tool Demonstration about 1994 in either Upstate NY  
or Massachusetts
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My memories of Peter go back about twenty years. I 
remember him as a sturdy folk character, - artsy/mountain 
man/historian. In my heart and mind he remains bigger 
than life. Peter had more interests and passions than any 
mortal could have time to explore. In many ways I still 
want to grow up to be just like him. 

Peter was a generous human being always ready to share 
what he knew and humble enough to look for learning 
from all others.  Open minded to different ideas and 
views, yet stubborn, dogged, and entrenched when he 
felt he was defending some sacred belief.  Your interest 
earned you a place by his side; his gentle handing of newly 
developing knowledge kept you there.  Peter had a hyper 

sense of curiosity and a deep and broad range of interests. 
No matter who he met, he could find something of interest 
to explore or develop one on the spot. It was a natural gift 
that disarmed those who met him. I was pleased to see 
this magic at work many times.

I spent the afternoon with Peter on the day he had his 
stroke.  We were at the annual meeting of the Ulster 
County Historical Society. We sat together. He told me he 
had gone to his doctor that week and that he was in great 
shape.  We planned a day to wade into the swamp behind 
my house to cut phragmites (reeds) to use for a thatching 
project we were planning. 

Remembering Peter - Drawing on the Past
by Rob Sweeney

Peters Milk Maid



www.hmvarch.org 5

The next day I received a call saying, that Peter had suffered 
a very serious stroke.  Weeks later he was transferred to the 
Thompson House Rehabilitation Center in Rhinebeck where  
I visited him again.  He smiled, he struggled to speak, he said 
only a few words repeatedly, “One day” and “My mother”. 
Frustrated he could not speak the words he wanted to say.   
I pointed to the view from his window to a stand of  
Phragmites, he smiled and replied, “One Day.”  

I left him that day, slowly walking down the long hall  
with tears streaming down my face, as they are just now  
as I write this. 

I visited Peter the following Sunday, I brought him an over-
sized book of Jan Vermeer paintings. I thought he would 
enjoy these paintings, a place to journey to in his mind 
while his body was trapped in that foreign, sterile clinical 
environment.  By chance that week, another friend, Bob 
Hedges, had brought Peter pens and paper to try to help 

him communicate.  And so it began, Peter started to draw 
himself back to life. The friend I thought was gone, was 
reappearing, changed, yes, but alive, with will and desire. 
He copied those Vermeer paintings into a large stretch 
pad. Drawing on the past Peter found life. He continued 
to recover and learned to accept the limitations of his 
transfigured body with a grace that still amazes me.  

Peter would go on drawing every day for over a decade. 
Drawing on the past, drawing on his love of old buildings, 
drawing on the faces of loved ones and strangers, drawing 
strength to live from some previously undiscovered place 
within himself.  My God, this friend has taught me well. He 
has drawn me from a place of tears to a place of joy every 
time I draw on the memory of his strength!  I am grateful 
for all the benefits his lifelong labors brought forth into the 
world and that so many of us have and will continue to be 
blessed by the gift we call Pete.  

From Leslie LeFevre Stratton
Retired Curator, Historic Huguenot Street
Board Member, Ulster County Historical Society

Peter was an inspiring teacher and one of my first real 
“mentors” when I worked at Historic Huguenot Street.  
He was also a wonderful artist! My favorite memory of  
Peter involves our first meeting when he accidentally 
spilled orange soda on the carpet in my office. After a 
quick mop-up, we got down to the business of local  
history. He asked me if I had ever heard of a “barrack”  
and I said, “Yeah, that’s where soldiers sleep.” Well, no.  
He was referring to a hay barrack. That was the  
beginning of some wonderful conversations. Over the 
years he helped us to identify and describe early tools,  
architectural elements and other early artifacts in the 
collections. I was so thankful to call upon his expertise in 
these areas. Always cheerful, enthusiastic and obliging - 
that was how I remember Peter whenever I had a  
question for him. I will miss him very much.

Hay Barrack
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We also regret the loss of 
another lifetime member of 
HVVA. Judy, with her husband 
Bill, was an active attendee of 
study tours and events. She 
was one of our most faithful 
members. We shall miss her. 

Judith Rees McMillen, age 
78, passed away peacefully in 

Albany on Saturday, March 27, 2021, after a brief illness. 
She was born in Canton, Ohio and grew up in LaPlata 
Maryland, attending nursing school at the University of 
Maryland in Baltimore. She found her life’s work in history 
when she mether second husband William and worked in 
the education department and later became the director 
of education at Historic Richmondtown on Staten Island 
where William was the supervisor of restoration. After 

they both retired they moved in 2003 to Glenmont where 
they pursued their love of traveling throughout Europe 
and the United States visiting the places that they always 
dreamed of seeing. She stayed active in history becoming 
the first female president of the Early American Industries 
Association as well as served as a board member of the 
Historic Eastfield Foundation. She loved her husband, her 
family and the many friends that she made through the 
many historic groups that she was a part of including the 
Brigade of the American Revolution. She is survived by her 
husband; brother, Bill and sister-in-law Ann; son Chris and  
daughter-in-law Liz; stepdaughter Sally; stepson John  
and daughter-in-law Germaine; and Judith McMillen 
grandchildren, Richard, Liam, Vincent, Emma, Kathryn  
and Micah. A private memorial service will be held at a 
later date. In lieu of flowers, donations in her memory may  
bemade to the Early American Industries Association.

Obituary of Judith Rees McMillen

Spirit of 1776 Wagon used by suffragette Edna 
Buckman Kearns. The wagon is on display in the New 
York State Museum. Peter Sinclair played a key role 
in storing the wagon until it found its way to the state 
museum. He gave this drawing to Marguerite Kearns. 
Image accessed from https://www.suffragewagon.org/ 
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Membership info
If you have been receiving this
newsletter, but your membership is
not current and you wish to continue
to receive the HMVA newsletter and
participate in the many house-study
tours offered each year, please
send in your dues.

Membership currently pays all the
HMVA bills and to keep us operating
in the black. Each of us must
contribute a little.

Membership dues remains at a low
$25 per year ($15 for Students).
So if you haven’t sent in your dues
or given a tax deductible donation to
the HMVA mission, please consider
doing so now.

You can join or renew online
at HMVArch.org using PayPal.

nn Yes, I would like to renew my
membership in the amount of $

nn Yes, I would like to make a
tax-deductible contribution to help
in preserving the architectural
heritage of the Hudson and Mohawk
valleys. Enclosed find my donation
in the amount of $               . 

Name 

Address

City

State Zip 

Phone

E-mail 

Please mail checks to:
HMVA
90 Cty. Rte. 42, Coxsackie, NY 12051

Board and Support Staff (March 2021)

  CLASS 
BOARD: (term expires in
 January of…)

President:
Walter Wheeler 2023

Vice President:
John Ham 2023

Recording Secretary:
Ned Pratt 2023

Corresponding Secretary/Treasurer:
Karen Markisenis 2024

Treasurer:
Keith Cramer 2023

Board Members:
Carla Cielo 2024
Robert Sweeney 2024
Jim Decker 2022
Neil Larson 2024
Conrad Fingado 2023
Paul Huey 2022
Greg Huber 2022
Don McTernan 2023
Roberta S. Jeracka 2024
Tom Lanni 2022
Emily Majer 2024

WEB:
Donna Brown

NEWSLETTER EDITOR:
Neil Larson
Send submissions to info@hmvarch.org

CARETAKER:
David Brock


